Department of Women’s, Gender, and Sexuality Studies

University of Cincinnati

PROSEMINAR I : Professional Development (all MA)
WGS 7000 
Fall 2013
PROSEMINAR II: Directed Readings (all MA except 4+1s)

WGS 7001
Spring 2014 
Proseminar I Instructor: Dr. Anne Sisson Runyan
Office: 3306 French Hall 
Office Phone: (513) 556-6652 (WGSS) or in emergencies 706-0125 (cell)
E-mail: anne.runyan@uc.edu
Office hours:  Tuesdays 11:30am-1:30m or by appointment—please use email to request
Course sequence objective:  To socialize first year MA (2-year, dual/double degree, and 4+1) students into the Department of Women’s, Gender, and Sexuality Studies (WGSS) as feminist academics and professional scholars.

Course sequence description:  Prosem I is a 1-credit, letter-graded seminar which meets about once per month during the Fall term (for two hours per meeting generally on a Friday in the late afternoon other than the Graduate Student Orientation that constitutes the first meeting) and introduces students to a range of research and funding sources as well as a set of professional academic practices, such as developing relationships with core and affiliate faculty for research mentoring, learning procedures for procuring human subject research permissions, preparing a conference proposal, and identifying sources for publishing book reviews and  papers and procuring internships. There are minimal assignments (largely completing online training for a research certificate and coming prepared to discuss potential research mentors, topics for conference and culminating research papers, and scholarly events attended), but attendance and active participation are mandatory. Attendance will be worth 65%, participation 20%, and CITI certification 15%. Prosem II  in Spring 2013 is a 1-credit, letter-graded directed readings experience in preparation for production of the MA Project for 2-year and dual/double degree WGSS MA students only (as 4+1’s are completing their MA Projects during Spring 2013).  For this Prosem, students identify prior to the Spring term a faculty member from among affiliate and core faculty (ideally someone who might be a potential chair/member of their MA project committee) to supervise a reading program for them, with the goal of developing sufficient background on a topic they wish to pursue for their MA Project. The student and faculty supervisor jointly determine a reading and discussion program (meeting at least 3-4 times during the term) as well as a limited written assignment such as an annotated bibliography or literature review. The Prosem II work contract determined jointly by the faculty supervisor and student must be filed with the Graduate Director no later than within the first 2 weeks of the Spring semester. The faculty supervisor determines the letter grade and must communicate it to the Graduate Director before the end of the Spring term for it to be entered.
In addition to formal meetings (with other students in Prosem I or individually with the reading program supervisor in Prosem II), Prosem students are required to attend a sampling of women’s, gender, or sexuality-focused colloquia/presentations/guest lectures scheduled by the Department, the Taft Research Center, or other departments throughout the year when not in conflict with their course or teaching schedules. Students will be made aware of such events as much in advance as possible through email and/or Blackboard announcements. Students are particularly encouraged to attend the National Women’s Studies Association Annual Conference being held in Cincinnati November 14-17, 2013. Other Fall events (some dates TBA) students are expected to attend include the Taft Global Research Group-sponsored workshop given by feminist globalization studies and women in the Middle East expert Valentine Moghadam (Oct. 17-18), the WGSS Department Lecture given by international sex work scholar Kamala Kempadoo (possibly Oct. 25) and the Taft Human Rights Research Group and US Institute for Peace-sponsored lectures by feminist international relations and gender and peacebuilding experts Cynthia Enloe and Carol Cohn (likely Nov. 4-6). Those events attended by students in Fall term will be discussed in Prosem I. In late Spring, students should also plan to attend the Annual Taft Symposium during which the guest speakers will be feminist development and Latin Americanist scholars Arturo Escobar and Sonia Alvarez. 
All MA students are expected to assist with Graduate Recruitment Weekend in the Spring term (likely in late Feb/early March). We need students to do such things as helping with airport pick-up, attending the department reception and lecture for new recruits, serving as campus and/or city tour guides, attending the department dinner for new recruits and hosting a party for them afterwards, etc. Note as well that Spring semester (typically in February) is when proposals to present at the annual conference of the National Women’s Studies Association are due. Students should be organizing to submit proposals for this and/or other conferences. Once proposals are accepted, students must also mobilize to write Taft and GSA grants for funding.  
 Course Outline for Prosem I, Fall 2012
Meeting 1 (August 22, 9:300am-12:30pm, 4616 French Hall): 
New Graduate Student Orientation

Meeting 2 (September 20, 3-5 pm, 462 Langsam Library): 
Library Resources and Grant Writing for Taft Research Center graduate student awards and possibly study abroad and Fulbright grants.  Guest speakers will include WGSS Bibliographer Sally Moffitt from Langsam Library, likely Sean Keating of the Taft Research Center on Taft graduate student awards, and possibly a UC International representative on student Fulbright awards. A successful Taft grant recipient from the 2nd year MA class might also join us.
Meeting 3 (October 18, 2012, 3-5pm, 4616 French)

Human Subjects Research Procedures: Claudia Norman of the Institutional Research Board (IRB) will join us to discuss the conditions under which you would need human subjects research permission for your MA project research and how to submit proposals to the IRB for human subjects research permission. You will also be assigned getting CITI certification online—certification that is necessary to submit an IRB proposal. You must complete your certification no later than our final meeting and email me or give me a paper copy of the certificate you receive after completing the online activities. This will also prepare first year MAs who are also required to take Feminist Methodologies in Spring 2014 to submit IRB proposals during that course should they pursue human subjects research. 
Meeting 4 (November 22, 2012 3-5pm, 4616 French)

Writing a conference proposal/paper abstract: We will discuss this topic with reference to the annual NWSA conference held each November, which normally has the deadline of mid-February for paper/panel/roundtable proposals. See www.nwsaconference.org for further information. In the past, several students have attended this conference and have found it useful. You can seek funding from the Taft Research Center and the Graduate Student Association (GSA) for presenting at such conferences. We can, of course, also discuss paper/panel/roundtable proposals for other conferences that interest you. Please come to class with a concrete idea in mind, even if you do not plan to submit a proposal abstract anywhere this year. Second year MAs will be invited to this class meeting to speak about their experiences presenting at professional conferences, provide sample proposals they submitted, and possibly join with interested first year MA’s and 4+1’s to develop a panel proposal for submission to NWSA for the 2013 conference. 

Writing and submitting a paper for publication: We will also discuss how to prepare and submit papers for review by academic journals and for consideration in other types of publications (e.g., book anthologies, encyclopedias, book reviews). We will address the difference between publishing in refereed vs. non-refereed publications.
Meeting 5 (December 6, 3-5 pm, 4616 French Hall):  
Internships: Likely Amy Howton of the UC Women’s Center and possibly Julia Montier-Ball of Career Development (and past Friends co-President) will join us to suggest avenues for internship opportunities and career resources. The application procedure and Spring deadline for WGSS Department public internship grants will also be discussed.
Faculty Connections for Research Mentorships and MA Committees For those students required to take Prosem II in Spring semester, we will discuss your assignment for it and why creating and maintaining relationships with faculty members for your committee and other needs are crucial. Prior to this meeting, future Prosem II students must identify at least one core and one affiliate faculty member that they might like to work with as research mentors/MA committee members through gathering information on their academic background, research areas, publications, and courses offered that are relevant to feminist inquiry (e.g., through reviewing their CVs, reading sample publications, etc.). Most UC faculty CVs are available for public viewing through E-Professional on the UC website, so students should consult these. You should also pay attention to other CVs to produce and submit to the Graduate Director your own CV by the end of your studies. Come prepared to share which faculty you have determined you wish to work with as a Prosem II supervisor and on your MA Committee. Also come prepared to share your proposed MA research topic that would inform your directed readings plan. 4+1s can also share their experiences thus far with the MA projects and committees.
Scholarly Events: We will spend some final time talking the scholarly events you have chosen to attend this term and remember you are expected to continue to attend them through your time in the MA. 

Remember to register for and submit your paperwork by early in the Spring term for Prosem II!

HAPPY HOLIDAYS!
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